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CASE

A 44-year old previously healthy man admitted
to the hospital with symptoms of bloating,
abdominal distention, feeling of fullness, dys-

pnea on exertion and fatigue for 2–3 days entirely
uncharacteristic for his usual highly active lifestyle.
However, he denied any nausea, vomiting, constipa-
tion, and change in bowel habits, rectal bleeding, fever,
weight loss and urinary symptoms.

Physical examination revealed a mildly distended
abdomen with dull notes on percussion, shifting dull-
ness, normoactive bowel sounds and otherwise unre-
markable.

Paracentesis followed by esophagogastroduo-
denoscopy and lower colonoscopy was performed to
rule out malignancy.

Abdominal CT scan is shown here: What is the
diagnosis?
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Answer: Appendiceal adenocarcinoma with pseudo-
myxoma peritonei.

CT scan showed thin-rimmed tubular structure in the
region of the appendix with free fluid in the abdomen
with peritoneal enhancement; most likely consisted with
mucinous cystadenocarcinoma of the appendix with
pseudomyxoma peritonei.

DISCUSSION
The patient underwent ultrasound-guided paracentesis,
which revealed cloudy orange fluid, and cytology 
was positive for carcinoma with signet ring features.
The mucicarmine stain was positive. Upper and lower
endoscopy were unrevealing. Later on the patient
underwent exploratory laparotomy and intra-operative
hemoperfusion with mitomycin C (right hemicolec-
tomy, omentectomy, sigmoid and rectal resection with
a low anterior anastomosis, surgical debulking includ-
ing pelvic and right peritonectomy and diverting
ileostomy) followed by chemotherapy. The final
pathology was mucinous cystadenocarcinoma with
predominant signet ring cell features and poorly dif-
ferentiated of appendiceal in origin.

The Armed Forces Institute of Pathology and World
Health Organization classify noncarcinoid tumors of

the appendix as hyperplastic, adenomatous, mucinous
of undetermined malignant potential (UMP), and 
carcinoma. 

Appendiceal adenocarcinoma is a rare tumor. The
mean age at diagnosis is 50 years, which is a signifi-
cantly younger age group than that affected by colonic
adenocarcinoma. Cystadenocarcinoma is the most com-
mon histologic pattern. The high rate of Appendiceal
tumor rupture is thought to be due to the thin nature of
the appendiceal wall which results in pseudomyxoma
peritonei. The presence of mucin and/or malignant
epithelial cells in the peritoneum is the most significant
predictor of outcome. Such peritoneal involvement is
associated with a 5-year survival of 45%, whereas with-
out peritoneal spread, 5-year survival is 80% or more.

Pseudomyxoma peritonei is a rare neoplastic condi-
tion in that gelatinous intraperitoneal fluid collection
and mucinous implants on the peritoneal surfaces and
omentum are found. The pathological origin is usually
an adenoma or well-differentiated adenocarcinoma of
the appendix. A smaller number of cases may arise
from ovarian tumors.

The rarity of Pseudomyxoma peritonei, its complex
biology and the remaining inconsistencies in terminol-
ogy all contribute to rendering therapeutic recommen-
dations a difficult task.  In principle, a multimodal con-
cept combining cytoreductive surgery with peri-and
postoperative intraperitoneal chemotherapy constitutes
the preferable treatment. ■
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